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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING
HOLDEN BEACH TOWN HALL - PUBLIC ASSEMBLY
TUESDAY, MAY 16, 2023 - 5:00 P.M.

1. Invocation

2. Call to Order/ Welcome
3. Pledge of Allegiance

4. Agenda Approval

5. Approval of Minutes

a. Minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 18, 2023 (Pages 1 - 10)
b. Minutes of the Special Meeting of April 20, 2023 (Pages 11 - 13)

6. Public Comments on Agenda ltems
7. Police Report - Chief Dixon (Pages 14 - 20)
8. Inspections Department Report - Inspections Director Evans (Pages 21 - 23)

9. Discussion and Possible Action on Coastal Race Productions Request for Run HB - Assistant
Town Manager Ferguson (Pages 24 - 26)

10.Discussion and Possible Action on Ordinance 23-09, An Ordinance Amending Ordinance 22-14,
The Revenues and Appropriations Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2022 - 2023 (ARP Funds,
Amendment No. 15) - Finance Officer McRainey (Pages 27 - 28)

11.Public Comments on General ltems

12.Town Manager’s Report

13.Mayor’'s Comments

14.Board of Commissioners’ Comments

15.Adjournment

* Visit https://www.facebook.com/holdenbeachtownhall/ to watch the livestream of the meeting. Public comments can
be submitted to r@h nhall.com prior to 12:00 p.m. on May 16, 2023,
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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 18, 2023 - 5:00 P.M.

The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Holden Beach, North Carolina met for a Regular Meeting
on Tuesday, Aprit 18, 2023 at 5:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Public Assembly. Present were Mayor J. Alan
Holden; Mayor Pro Tem Rick Smith; Commissioners Brian Murdock, Page Dyer and Gerald Arnold: Town
Manager David. W. Hewett; Town Clerk Heather Finnell; Assistant Town Manager Christy Ferguson;
Police Chief Jeremy Dixon; Inspections Director Tim Evans; Public Works Director Chris Clemmons;
Finance Officer Daniel McRainey; and Town Attorney Rick Green.

Mayor Holden presented the invocation and then called the meeting to order.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

AGENDA APPROVAL

Town Manager Hewett requested that items 7 & 8 be flipped and Water Resources Development Grant
Resolution 23-09 be added as 13a.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith to opprove the agenda as amended; second by Commissioner Arnold.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith to approve the minutes of our Special Meeting on March 13®, our
Regular Meeting on March 14" and the Special Meeting on March 27%; second by Commissioner
Murdock; approved by unanimous vote.

PUBLIC COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS

Brent Shaver asked if the Board would include details when talking about bathrooms.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON AGREEMENT FOR STORMWATER MANAGEMENT AND
CONSULTING SERVICES BETWEEN THE TOWN AND MCGILL ASSOCIATES

Public Works Director Clemmons said at the February meeting, the Board selected McGill Associates
for stormwater management and consulting services. McGill Associates provided the Town with an

L A B it = b A g e g 8 S S T AT |

BOC APRIL 18, 2023 10810



agreement in the amount of $131,200. Public Works Director Clemmons confirmed it would be an
island wide master plan. The three listed areas are the areas of major concern to be addressed first.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith that we approve the agreement with McGill for the stormwater
management services; second by Commissioner Murdock; approved by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR ROADWAY WORK (TIDE RIDGE DRIVE, POINTE
WEST DRIVE AND RANGER STREET)

Public Works Director Clemmons explained Right Angle Engineering solicited bids for roadway work for
Tide Ridge, Pointe West and Ranger. They received one bid from Highland Paving in the amount of
$126,000. They have done work for the Town in the past and Right Angle Engineering recommends
awarding the contract.

Motion by Commissioner Murdock that we award the contract to Highland Paving; second by
Commissioner Arnold; approved by unanimous vote.

POLICE REPORT — CHIEF DIXON

¢ The biggest thing in the numbers is the increase in parking violations and complaints. Reminded
everyone paid parking started April 1. None of the violations were paid parking.

¢ Provided information on the Girl Scout Bike Rodeo that was held at the Pavilion on March 19,

* We are down an officer for the long term. We are in the process of hiring another. The paperwork
has been sent to the state. Once we get it back, we will swear him in and get him through field
training.

o Days at the Dock is April 29t and 30th,

e LSV —starting to see more on the road. They need to follow all motor vehicle laws.

INSPECTIONS DEPARTMENT REPORT — INSPECTIONS DIRECTOR EVANS

* Reviewed the numbers on the Inspections Report.
¢ A while back, they condemned 191 Ocean Boulevard. They issued the order and the permit has
been issued to have it removed.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith asked about floating docks and their boundaries in the canals. Inspections
Director Evans replied staff will engage with the Planning & Zoning Board (P&Z). They are going to set a
pierhead line. Since it is in the public trust, it will need to go to CAMA for review after P&Z reviews it.
After they get that approval, it will come to the Board for a decision.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON SENDING A POTENTIAL STORMWATER MANAGEMENT
PERCENTAGE INCREASE TO THE PLANNING & ZONING BOARD FOR REVIEW

Inspections Director Evans stated the Town has a 30% impervious coverage area on our sites. If the
Board agrees, he will take it to P&Z to look at increasing it to 40%. They would still require 100%
containment onsite.
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Motion by Commissioner Murdock to allow it to go to P&Z; second by Mayor Pro Tem Smith; approved
by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON FACILITY CONDITION INSPECTION REPORT FOR TOWN-
OWNED PROPERTIES AND FACILITIES

Inspections Director Evans explained that at a previous meeting, staff was asked to put together a list
of public facilities and to establish a schedule for inspections. Staff developed the list that is before the
Board. There may be a couple of walkways mislabeled. Mayor Pro Tem Smith asked if anything stood
out that needs immediate attention after the review. Inspections Director Evans answered that staff
monitors the walkways every year. There was a public facility that an engineer evaluated that we need
to keep an eye on,

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON PARCOURSE FITNESS TRAIL AREA

Commissioner Murdock said he has concerns with some facilities, one of those is the parcourse. He
noticed a year ago the tide was coming up and damaging the equipment. Some of the facilities have
been removed due to the fact they have become unsafe. He sees people using it so he wanted to get
the Board’s opinion on moving forward. Assistant Town Manager Ferguson said five or six were
removed. Inspections Director Evans explained the area is being delineated. The Davey Group went out
and mapped it. We are waiting for the approval from the Corps and other agencies. We do have the
map. It appears none of the parcourse is in the wetlands and we can put a retaining wall in. He can’t
say that is a fact until the approvals come in. It could be two months before that happens.

The Board discussed replacing the equipment. Town Manager Hewett said it is routine maintenance.
Once the delineation is complete, staff can undertake the repair effort. It doesn’t need to come back to
the Board.

WATER RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT GRANT RESOLUTION 23-09

Assistant Town Manager Ferguson said the current situation in the inlet is dire. The Corps has revealed
to us that it will likely take a weather event for their dredge to do work. The Town pursued a Shallow
Draft Inlet Permit several years back so we do have an active permit that the agencies are reviewing.
The Town has coordinated with Dare County and the Oregon Inlet Task Force about the use of The Miss
Katie. They agreed to release the dredge for our purposes. The resolution before the Board is required
by the state to apply for grant funding. It looks like the estimate for the total project is $850,500. We
would be applying for 75% of that and our part would be $212,625. Brunswick County has indicated
their willingness to participate in that local share. Mayor Holden said there has been a lot going on in
the background to try to make this happen. This is the most realistic opportunity he sees in the near
future. We have learned local, state and federal governments need to work together. He encouraged
the Board to move forward. Mayor Pro Tem Smith agreed it is treacherous.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith that we approve Resolution 23-09, the Water Resources Development
Grant; second by Commissioner Arnold; approved by unanimous vote.
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DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON CAMA CONTRACT FOR THE PUBLIC BEACH AND COASTAL
WATERFRONT ACCESS GRANT (HATTERAS RAMP AND ACCESS)

Assistant Town Manager Ferguson stated we applied for a grant through the Public Beach and Coastal
Waterfront Access program for a Hatteras Ramp and public walkway at the pier. We were approved for
the grant. The contract and associated budget amendment are before the Board. The total amount is
$66,985, with the Town’s match being $16,746.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith to approve the contract associated with the budget amendment,
Ordinance 23-08, which amends Ordinance 22-14 {Ordinance 23-08, An Ordinance Amending Ordinance
22-14, The Revenues and Appropriations Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2022 - 2023 (Amendment No. 14);
second by Commissioner Arnold; approved by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON PURCHASING TRAILER BATHROOMS FOR USE ON TOWN-
OWNED PROPERTIES

Commissioner Murdock went to the pier this weekend. A port a john is not designed to handle the
capacity at that location. He said it is not fair for the Town to require the people to have to use that
type of facility. He provided information about the trailer bathrooms at Sunset Beach. They are
temporary facilities, but are hooked up to the Town's water and sewer. They have air conditioning and
lights. A ramp would need to be built to make them ADA compliant. Commissioner Murdock thinks it
would be something to at least use at the pier. It would be great to have one at the pier and one at the
east end. You could use them for festivals if needed. When the permanent restrooms are installed at
the pier, they could possibly be moved. Mayor Pro Tem Smith provided information on the research he
has done. He said we do plan on putting permanent restrooms at the pier. He agreed there are two
locations they can be used. It can be used at Block Q after being used at the Pier. Commissioner Arnold
agreed the need is there.

Motion by Commissioner Murdock to direct staff to procure at least one mobile restroom trailer that
can be hooked up to public water and sewer.

Commissioner Murdock provided cost information. Mayor Holden encouraged the Board to give Town
Manager Hewett clarification on the money and where to spend it from. Town Manager Hewett said
based on the quote we could be over $100,000 in cost. The budgets that exists for the pier and parking,
that money is sufficient to do some of the things. He thinks telling him to find a bathroom that would
work at the pier would be sufficient. If it is a lot more, he can come back to the Board. It will take some
maintenance during the summer, that can be addressed later.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Smith.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith said he would be in favor of having two, but something could be added in the
future.

Town Clerk Finnell read the motion. Commissioner Murdock amended his motion to include he would
put a cap on it at 5100,000 for the complete project. Mayor Pro Tem Smith agreed to the amended
motion. The amended motion passed by unanimous vote.
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DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON PLAN FOR 796 OCEAN BOULEVARD WEST

Commissioner Dyer stated regarding the plans for 796 Ocean Boulevard West, she would like to at least
see it done in phases, where we start with restrooms facilities and then can maybe phase in other
facilities later. She thinks it is the same situation with the bathrooms. There is not even a port a john
there. She thinks the Town needs to go ahead with the project, at least in phases and get bathroom and
shower facilities for that public access. Mayor Pro Tem Smith stated since we are working on the budget,
he thinks we need to see what funds we will have available before we make any direct moves. He agreed
something needs to be done. Assistant Town Manager Ferguson said the permits are pulled for the
work previously approved and they plan on starting the work in a week.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON ROOFTOP LEASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN AND
DISH WIRELESS

Public Works Director Clemmons stated Dish Wireless would like to place equipment on the water
tower. They offered $1,500 a month. Other companies are paying about $2,000, but this is for only
three antennas. The other companies have five or six each. Finance Officer McRainey said the ones up
there now pay between $1,800 — $2,300. Town Manager Hewett added that the entire revenue stream
for the water tower is over $100,000 a year.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith that we approve the lease agreement for only one year.
The Board would like staff to ask for $2,000.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith amended his motion to ask for 52,000; second by Commissioner Dyer; approved
by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON PROCESS FOR FILLING VACANT COMMISSIONER POSITION

Commissioner Murdock asked what the Board would like to do about the vacant seat. He suggested
putting it back out and interviewing anyone interested. Town Clerk Finnell reviewed the regulations for
filling a seat. The Board discussed moving forward.

Motion by Commissioner Murdock to fill the seat as we did it the last time by letting the public submit
ballots and we do interviewing and then we seat someone.

Commissioner Murdock reviewed his moticn. No second was made.

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON JOINING THE NORTH CAROLINA COOPERATIVE LIQUID
ASSETS SECURITIES SYSTEM (NORTH CAROLINA CLASS)

Finance Officer McRainey explained the Town wishes to move a portion of funds from an
underperforming money market account into the NC CLASS, which is a very safe AAA rated and liquid
investment pool for local governments. The resolution (Resolution 23-08) and Joinder Agreement need
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to be signed to move forward. He provided background on NC CLASS. We can get our funds the same
day if needed.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith that we approve the NC Cooperative Liquids Assets Securities System
to handle our funds; second by Commissioner Arnold; approved by unanimous vote.

DISCUSSION ON THE POSSIBILITY OF HAVING THE HB SEAL ON ALL TOWN-OWNED VEHICLES OTHER
THAN UNMARKED POLICE CARS

Mayor Pro Tem Smith stated this item came from a request by a few property owners.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith to task the town manager to install the Town seal on all city operated
equipment with the exception of the police vehicles that are unmarked; second by Commissioner
Murdock.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith clarified motor vehicles. The motion was discussed. Commissioner Murdock
suggested leaving out one Inspections vehicle.

The motion passed by unanimous vote.
PUBLIC COMMENTS ON GENERAL ITEMS

Ryan Pascal said it is important property owners are recognized regarding changes to Sailfish Park. He
doesn’t think the park or concert would be places to hear the voices of property owners. He doesn’t
want to waste money on things that will be detrimental to lifestyles. He said it is not the right location,
the traffic there is already bad.

Carol Moneypenny stated over the years, the Town has wanted to put facilities at Sailfish Park. She said
when you put a project at the end of the street, there are things that go on that are not desirable. She
said there is not good egress. Mrs. Moneypenny said there are concerns of drugs if bathrooms are put
in. There are no sidewalks. She said there are huge issues being introduced putting projects in. She
provided information on a petition started by property owners for Sailfish Park.

Rick Mcinturf talked about his experiences with the trailer bathrooms. He recommended units with
ramps that are attached. He suggested looking at leasing them.

Marti Arrowood thanked Assistant Town Manager Ferguson, Town Clerk Finnell and staff for the egg
hunt.

Tom Myers president of the HBPOA said he is speaking on behalf of the HBPOA. He said their members
passed a resolution that they would help them. He knows the Town is conducting a survey. He detailed
a couple of their concerns with the process. He said to give the property owners on Sailfish the
consideration they deserve.

Chad Hock suggested sending a formal survey that goes out through the water bills and one that goes
through the rental agencies.
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Rick Paarfus would like to see the park stay natural. He said most of the park is in the Corps’ right-of-
way. He thinks the park is meeting the community’s needs. He said the Town has a lot of projects going
on. He is concerned about online surveys. Mr. Paarfus said we are getting a lot bigger boats in canals.
He said his dock was permitted and he would hate to have the Town say he needs to move it. He asked
if Oak Island is sharing with the inlet cost. Mayor Holden said we will wait and see. Mr. Paarfus said he
thinks the bathrooms are a good idea.

Steve Moneypenny hopes the Town leaves Sailfish Park as it is.

Sandra Fadel stated she enjoys Sailfish Park. Her concern is safety. She thinks the Town has a lot on its
plate. She would appreciate it if the Town left Sailfish Park alone.

Brent Shafer thinks we have a nice park at Sailfish. He agreed the Town has a lot on its plate and Sailfish
Park is not broken. He thinks spending money on the portable bathroom makes a lot more sense.

Deborah Fish talked about her experiences at Sailfish Park. She said increasing vehicle traffic is a
mistake. They love what it does for the community and don’t want to see it change. She asked the Board
to reconsider the study.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

¢ The budget workshop is this Thursday at 5:30 p.m.

¢ We are working with the county to see the details on where they have put forward that the county
will be considering cutting off sewer services during hurricane events with a projected storm surge
of greater than four feet. They haven’t been put forth for action, but everyone should be aware
that the county is setting forward an initiative that will affect how sewer service connection will be
provided at their level.

» Bike Path — costs came in. They do have an acceptable bid. The bottom line is we will see our costs
go up approximately $100,000 on the bike path. Construction is programmed to start after Labor
Day and be finished before Memorial Day.

MAYOR’S COMMENTS

e Asked that the public hearing signs be removed from Block Q.

¢ Probably can’t attend the budget workshop on Thursday. Has other public responsibilities he needs
to deal with.

» Had several calls opposed to Sailfish activity. Hasn’t had anyone who has called to support it.

* No Wake Zones - Sheriff’s Department put the buoys around the bridge. Already the wake problem
is worse than before. Understanding is the Town can put no wake buoys in the already identified
no wake zone. Asked staff to see what that involves and the projected cost. Someone is going to
get hurt. Board agreed.

* Girl Scouts Bike Rodeo - wished everyone could have seen the smiles. It was an overwhelmingly
positive event. Thanked Chief Dixon, the Sheriff's Department and the leaders.
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Recently he, Chief Dixon and Mayor Pro Tem Smith attended a hurricane conference. There is also
another event coming up sponsored by the county. Reminded everyone that hurricane season will
be here before long. Think about what you need to do to make your property prepared. We are
aware of our responsibilities in regard to emergency situations and will again stay on top of it.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS

Mayor Pro Tem Smith

The narcotics problem seems to be wherever people are hiding. As far as Sailfish Park, he has been
going there for 60 years. It will hopefully always be a park. The only problem he has had is there
are no bathrooms. Maybe the Sailfish community could come up with ideas that are not so
intrusive. Talked to the Police Department and was told they don’t get complaints in that area.
Talked to Assistant Town Manager Ferguson, there is signage is being produced that will give a
curfew for that location. At that point, it would be up to residents to call 911 with any problems.
Hurricane conference was very enlightening. It was good to see the resources available. Chief Dixon
found things our police staff could use in the case of an emergency. Hurricane season is coming,
make sure you have your plans ready.

Floating docks are an issue. Inspections Director Evans has gone out there and understands. Thinks
with the proper verbiage we can make everyone happy.

Days at the Dock is in a couple of weekends.

It is nice to have this many people here. We want to do what’s right for Holden Beach. Having
people come and give comments is an important part of that.

Commissioner Murdock

Glad to see everyone here. Listened to what everyone has to say. Had the privilege of living on
Sailfish for a couple of years so knows exactly what people are talking about.

Asked everyone to keep Officer Conley in their prayers.

Beautification ladies will take over his place in a couple of weeks for their plant sale. Come out and
support them.

Spring is upon us and it is going to get crowded. Hopes everyone enjoys it. It is a great time of year.

Commissioner Dyer

Thanked everyone for coming out tonight. It is good to hear remarks. Appreciate people coming to
the meetings and saying what they want to say. Would like to see more homeowners.

Thanked the staff.

The Lockwood Folly Inlet is definitely an emergency situation. Was on the point this weekend and
thinks there will be problems with the boat traffic. A lot of boats will get beached. People are flying
in and out of there and not aware of what’s going on. Commends the staff for getting on this.
Thanked Assistant Town Manager Ferguson, Town Clerk Finnell and the volunteers for the Easter
Egg Hunt. There was a lot going on. It was a great event for the Town.

Looking forward to Days at the Dock starting the summer off.

Thanked Chief Dixon for finding another officer. We found one and now are down one. Hopefully
he will continue to get better.

Have a safe summer,
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Commissioner Arnold
¢ Thanked everyone for coming.
* Has a good appreciation for the conservation, in addition to the good reasons given for Sailfish.
¢ Thanks for coming.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith thanked the Merchants Association for supplying AEDs for all the vehicles.
Commissioner Arnold said we were lucky to get the good reports from staff this evening about money,
the Lockwood Folly Inlet and the possibilities we have. it looks like the stars may be coming together
just right. Mayor Holden said if anyone is interested in AED training, the HB Chapel will be holding
classes.

CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTE 143-318.11(A){(3), CONSULT
WITH THE ATTORNEY

Town Clerk Finnell read the reason for Closed Session.

Motion to go into Executive Session by Commissioner Murdock at 6:57 p.m.; second by Mayor Pro Tem
Smith; approved by unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION
The Board went back into Open Session at 7:19 p.m.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith to add an item to the agenda, Discussion and Action on an ADA
Mediation Agreement; second by Commissioner Murdock; approved by unanimous vote.

Mayor Holden said it will be agenda item 25a.
RECESS

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith at 7:20 p.m. to recess until April 20% at 5:25 p.m.; second by
Commissioner Arnold; approved by unanimous vote.

RECONVENE

The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Holden Beach reconvened the meeting on April 20, 2023
at 5:25 p.m. Present were Mayor Pro Tem Rick Smith; Commissioners Brian Murdock, Page Dyer and
Gerald Arnold; Town Manager David W. Hewett; Town Clerk Heather Finnell: Assistant Town Manager
Christy Ferguson; Police Chief Jeremy Dixon, Inspections Director Tim Evans; Public Works Director Chris
Clemmons; Finance Officer Daniel McRainey; Fiscal Operations Supervisor Margaret Lancaster; and
Town Attorney Rick Green. Mayor J. Alan Holden was unable to attend.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith reconvened the meeting at 5:26 p.m.
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Mayor Pro Tem Smith read Resolution 23-10, Resolution Approving Key Bridge Foundation ADA
Mediation Resolution Agreement.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Smith that we adopt Resolution 23-10; second by Commissioner Murdock;
approved by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion to adjourn at 5:30 p.m. by Mayor Pro Tem Smith; second by Commissioner Murdock; approved
by unanimous vote.

J. Alan Holden, Mayor
ATTEST:

Heather Finnell, Town Clerk
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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

SPECIAL MEETING

THURSDAY, APRIL 20, 2023 - 5:30 P.M.

The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Holden Beach, North Carolina met for a Special Meeting
on Thursday, April 20, 2023 at 5:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Public Assembly. Present were Mayor Pro Tem
Rick Smith; Commissioners Brian Murdock, Page Dyer and Gerald Arnold; Town Manager David W.
Hewett; Town Clerk Heather Finnell; Assistant Town Manager Christy Ferguson; Police Chief Jeremy
Dixon; Public Works Director Chris Clemmons; inspections Director Tim Evans; Finance Officer Daniel
McRainey; and Town Attorney Rick Green. Mayor J. Alan Holden was unable to attend.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith called the meeting to order.
PUBLIC COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS

No comments were made.

BUDGET WORKSHOP

Town Manager Hewett reviewed the budget schedule and how the packet documents are laid out. We
are in the revaluation year and have calculated the revenue neutral rate. That rate has to be published
in the manager’s message and the ordinance. Occupancy tax projections will exceed $4 million. We
consolidated the parking revenues in the BPART Fund due to enabling legislation. We are showing the
ARP funds housed in the General Fund. They will stilt be designated for stormwater.

Highlights on the revenue side include that the $540,000 that represents the reimbursement of FEMA
interest has been secured and deposited. For state appropriations, we are asking for $2 million on the
water tower, $1.5 supplemental for the Greensboro lift station upgrade, $4 million for the pier upfit,
$800,000 for Block Q and $525,000 for the Coastal Storm Damage Reduction Study. On the federal side,
we asked for $1.5 million in operations and maintenance funding for the Corps to perform inlet
maintenance in the Lockwood Folly Inlet and $425,000 for the Corps’ portion of the 50-year project
study. As a reminder, there is $2.6 million in appropriations to the Town that will be reflected in this
upcoming budget and $100,000 in stormwater money. There is $1 million to the Corps for their portion
of the Coastal Storm Damage Reduction Study. The Corps is sitting on $1 million to provide their
required maintenance in the Lockwood Folly Inlet that they are not able to do because the inlet is
shoaled in.
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Town Manager Hewett said in the budget he put the revenue neutral rate as a placeholder for the tax
rate.

The Board reviewed the budget by department.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith said the Town increased salaries to get them where they should be. He thinks the
proposed COLA and merit is 2 little high. He said it may need to be revisited at some point, but he was
thinking a total of 8%. COLA and merit increases were discussed. Insurance rates were discussed.

Town Clerk Finnell explained Contracted Services under Admin went up due to new software. The
amount includes software support to run the old and new software concurrently and should go back
down in the following year. Department Supplies and Materials went up based on the increased cost of
supplies.

For the Police Department’s budget, Chief Dixon stated he does not have any big requests. It is basically
the same as last year.

Inspections Director Evans explained under the Inspections’ budget, he upped Contracted Services.
There is a lot going on. They are also trying to work on one of the Board’s goals, modernizing the
department. Travel and training is probably not right. There will be a lot more training because we lost
an employee to retirement. There is a new vehicle in the budget. They have one vehicle that is beyond
the guidelines for replacement. He is looking at replacing it with a Bronco.

Public Works Director Clemmons reviewed the specifics for line increases in his department. Under
Revenues in Water & Sewer we may need to look deeper at sewer use charges. There may be a 37-cent
increase from the county. He provided information about a new EPA regulation being considered where
the Town would need to do an inventory of every line on the island going to the house and identify
what type of pipe it is. The proposed regulation was discussed.

Assistant Town Manager Ferguson explained a lot of the increases in the BPART Fund are specifically
project related. We have the money we need to put in for the Lockwood Folly Inlet this year. It is also
our year to do the bend widener project. This budget is where several points from the previous
meeting’s accessibility plan will be addressed. The cost of rebuild and repair as far as accesses is going
up exponentially compared to what we are used to programming. The Public Restrooms line shows
funds for waterless bathrooms on the east end as recommended by the Parks & Recreation Advisory
Board. The only other major change is the recommendation for a parks maintenance technician. She
reviewed duties that would be assigned to the proposed new position. We have so many needs, she
thinks it is time to launch on that position. Town Manager Hewett said it would be the same job
description as an entry leve! public services technician but be housed in BPART, Assistant Town Manager
Ferguson said the line detail for Jordan Blvd Ops, Maintenance and Repair should say $33,575.50.

The beach ranger program and the access at the pier were discussed.
Finance Officer McRainey provided the Board with a debt service worksheet.

796 Ocean Boulevard West and bathrooms were discussed.
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Town Manager Hewett stated we are getting pretty close. Even though we are showing a 12 cents
revenue neutral number, he thinks it will end up with a 14 cents tax rate. We won’t know how much
money we will need until we get the details in for the pier. He thinks that will get the Town in the
ballpark of what we need in terms of doing all the improvements, plus borrow some and take some
from fund balance. When it comes down to making the budget, the Board will need to make decisions
if the appropriations don’t come out, you probably will need to carry a place marker in the budget as
those being loan funds, unless you want to take it off fund balance. How to move forward was discussed.

Assistant Town Manager Ferguson provided information from the canal dredging working group. Harbor
Acres would like to do a maintenance dredge of the entrance canal and a few hot spots. We are working
with our engineer to see if it can be accomplished. As the other canal subdivisions view their surveys,
they may want to join in. Town Manager Hewett explained this is a small volume job and you will not
need a disposal area.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion to adjourn by Commissioner Arnold at 7:02 p.m.; approved by unanimous vote.

J. Alan Holden, Mayor
ATTEST:

Heather Finnell, Town Clerk
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Holden Beach Police Department

110 Rothschild St Phone: 910-842-6707

Holden Beach. NC 28462 Fax: 910.846-6907

wisehbtowidall.com libiy b hibsto s nh all com

Printed on May 5, 2023
Descriptions
Totals

911 Hang Up (911HY) 2 2
911 Open Line (OL) 2 2
Administrative Call 2 2
Alarm {81G45 Signal 45) 17 17
Anirmal Control Call 12 12
Armed with Gun Knife or Other Weapon (10-84 x84) 1 1
Attempt to Locate (ATL) 10 10
Breaking and Entering in Progress (10-62 x62) 2 2
Breathing Problems (COPD) [Charlie] 1 1
Breathing Problems [Deltaj 1 1
Brush Fire with Threatened Structure [Charlie] 1 1
Call By Phone (10-21Law x21L) 23 23
Call By Phone (10-21Law x21L); Take Written Report (10-92 x92) 1 1
Chest Pain or Discomfort [Charlig} 1 1
Crime in Progress (10-64 x64) 1 1
Debris in Roadway 5 5
Disabled Motarist {(10-87 x87) 4 4
Disturbance or Disorderly Subject 3 3
Disturbance or Disorderly Subject; EMD In Progress; Assault [Bravo] 1 1
Domestic Disturbance (10-82 x82) 3 3

Page 10f3



Descriptions

Drunk Driver (10-55 x55); Hit and Run (Property Damage Only 10-54 x54)
Falls [Alpha]

Falls [Bravo]

Falls [Delta)

Fire Alarm [Bravo]

Fireworks

Good Intent Call (Lift Assist)

Hemorrhage [Delta)

Hit and Run (Property Damage Only 10-54 x54)
Improperly Parked Vehicle (10-70 x70)

Information or Message Delivery (10-14 x14)
Intoxicated Person (10-56 x56)

Meet with Complainant (10-83 x83)

Missing or Abandoned Person

Missing or Abandoned Person; Call By Phone (10-21Law x21L)
Noise Complaint

Open Door

Outside Fire [Bravo]

Prowler (10-76 x76); Call By Phone (10-21Law x21L)
Sick Person [Alpha)

Single Residential Fire Alarm [Bravo]

Special Check - Business - Residence (10-79 x79)

Special Operations Assignment (Signal 55 SIG55)

180

Totals

180

Page 2 of 3
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Descriptions

Stolen or Wanted (10-75 x75) 1
Stopping Vehicle (10-61 x61) 18
Stroke or TIA [Chartie] 1
Suspicious Vehicle or Subject (10-60 x60) 13
Suspicious Vehicle or Subject {10-60 x60); Call By Phone (10-211_.aw x21L) 1
Take Written Report (10-92 x92) 4
Traffic Accident (Property Damage Only 10-50PD x50PD) 2

—

Traffic Accident (Property Damage Only 10-50PD x50PD); Assist Other Agency (Fire)

Traffic Control (10-58 x58) 1
Traffic Incident [Bravo] 1
Traumatic Injuries [Alpha] 1
Trespassers 2
Unconscious or Fainting [Charlie]; Good Intent Calt (Fire) 1
Unconscious or Fainting [Delta) 1
Water or Sewer Problems 4
Welfare Check 2

2
Totals 406

Totals

18

13

406

Page 3 of 3
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Ordinance Violations (April '23)

110 Rothschild St
Holden Beach, NC 28462

woww bkt ownhall. ewm

Holden Beach Police Department

Plione: 910-842-6707
Fax: 910-846-690.7
Belipdi bikat o swualuanll. vavme

18

Printed on May 5, 2023

Date Defendant

04/03/23 HOLLENBECK, TANYA
04/03/23 MANUS, AMY

04/05/23

04/14/23 FOUSHEE, KAREY
04/14/23 NARON, STEPHEN
04/16/23 FERGUSON, NATHANIEL
04/17/23 ROSE, RONNIE

04/19/23 TERRY, BRENDA
04/20/23 BOHLKEN, JOHN
04/28/23 EMERY, DEBRA
04/28/23 MACK, IAN

04/29/23 WOQD, DAVID

04/29/23 BALBACH, LEONARD
04/29/23 STANDISH, MICHAEL
04/29/23 MOORE-PRICE, MAYSON
04/30/23 HICKMAN, JOHNNA

Total Records: 16

LYV=0

Citation/Warning

Warning

Citation
Warning
Warning
Warning
Warning
Citation
Citation

Warning

Warning
Citation
Citation
Citation
Warning
Citation

Warning

Ordinance

General - Fireworks
Discharge/Possession/Sale (NC
Legal Fireworks Only)

Parking - Handicap Violation

Parking - Right-of-Way Violation
Parking - Right-of-Way Violation
Parking - Right-of-Way Violation
Parking - Right-of-Way Violation
Parking - Roadway/Travel Lane
Parking - Right-of-Way Violation

Parking - Block
Crosswalk/Sidewalk/Pedstrian
Accessway

Parking - Handicap Viotation

Parking - Roadway/Travel Lane
Parking - Roadway/Travel Lane
Parking - All Other No Parking Zones
Traffic - Speeding (PVA Only)
Parking - Roadway/Travel Lane

Parking - Right-of-Way Violation

Page 1 of 1



Holden Beach Police Department

110 Rothschild St Phone: 910-8£2-6707
Holden Brach, NC 28462 Fax: 910-846-6907
sowwhbtownhallcom Bl bt ose pladl. comn
State Citation (April '23) Printed on May 5, 2023
Date Defendant Statutes/Charges
04/14/23 RIDGWAY, ERIKA LYNN 20-111(2) - EXPIRED REGISTRATION
CARDITAG
Total Records: 1
LoV = O

Page 1 of 1
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Holden Beach Police Department

110 Rothschild 51
Holden Beach, NC 28462

Phone: 910-842-6707

20

Fax: 910-846-690.

wwwhltownhall.com lilypd@ hbtowwhall.com
Warning Citations (April '23) Printed on May 5, 2023
Date Name Statutes/Charges
04/01/23 SANTINI. JOHN ARTHUR 20-158(B){1)(3) - FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04101123 NEWTON, ANGELA MONTGOMERY 20-158(B)(1)(3) - FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04/02/23 GREAVES, MEGAN KELLY 20-158(B)1)(3) - FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04/10/23 RIDDLE, NICGOLE RENEE 20-111(1) - DR/ALLOW REG PLATE NOT DISPLAY
0471423 SCOTT, KEEGAN JEFFREY 20-123.2 - IMPROPER EQUIP - SPEEDOMETER
04/15/23 DEUSTCH, MICHAEL GARY 20-158(B)(1)(3) - FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04/30:23 REAM, CRAIG ALAN 20-111(2) - EXPIRED REGISTRATION CARD/TAG; 20-158(B){1)(3)
- FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04/30/23 DAY, CATHERINE BRAVAR 20-158(B){1)(3) - FAIL STOP STOPSIGN/FLSH RED LT
04/30/23 PATRICK, STANLEY EVAN 20-123.2 - IMPROPER EQUIP - SPEEDOMETER

Total Records: 9

L= O

Page 1 of 1



CONSTRUCTION TYPE REPORT
04/12/2023 TO 05/08/2023

Constructi Date
Type Stat Description Applied
us

Add 13 Additions 04/25/2023

Add 10 Additions 05/08/2023
Subtotal for Additions:

BH 10 Bulkhead 04/19/2023

BH 10 Bulkhead 04/21/2023

BH 10 Bulkhead 04/21/2023
Subtotal for Bulkhead:

Btypet 10 New Construction/Genera  04/14/2023

Blype1 10 New Construction/Genera  04/14/2023

Btype1 10 New Construction/Genera  05/02/2023

Vew Construction/General:

Decks 10 Decks
Decks 13 Decks
Decks 10 Decks
Decks 10 Decks
Decks 10 Decks

Subtotat for Demolishin:

Subtotal for Electrical:

Demoli 10 Demolishin
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 13 Electrical
Elect 10 Electrical
Elect 10  Electrical
Mech 13 Mechanical
Mech 10 Mechanical
Mech 13 Mechanical
Mech 10 Mechanical
Mech 10 Mechanical
Mech 13 Mechanical
Mech 13 Mechanical

04/14/2023
04/14/2023
04/18/2023
05/01/2023
05/05/2023

Subtotal for Decks:

04/14/2023

04/12/2023
04/19/2023
04/24/2023
04/26/2023

04/26/2023
04/27/2023

04/27/2023

04/12/2023
04/12/2023
04/12/2023
04/12/2023
04/14/2023
04/17/2023
04/17/2023

Permit class/
Number

Zoning-019075

BPCL-019119

BULKHE-019055
BULKHE-019066
BULKHE-019067

BPCL-019042
BPCL-019043
RDR-019103

8PM-019040
BPM-019045
BPM-019054
BPM-018097
BPM-019117

DM-019039

EL-019035
EL-012061
EL-019072
EL-019080

EL-019081
EL-018093

EL-019094

MC-019031

MEC-018032
MEC-019033
MEC-019036
MC-019046

MEC-019048
MEC-019049

Occu
Group

G1
G1

G1
G1
G1

G1
G1
G1

G1
G1
G1
G1
G1

G1

G1
G1
G1
G1

G1
G1

G1
37

G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1

TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH

Y 2022-2023

Valuation{$} Permit Fee($)

50.00 50.00
30,000.00 360.00
$30,050.00 $410.00
32,000.00 303.00
28,000.00 267.00
25,000.00 240.00
$85,000.00 $810.00
12,500.00 252.50
13,000.00 257.00
160,000.00 1,455.00
$185,500.00 $1,964.50
7,200.00 80.00
7,000.00 80.00
15,000.00 150.00
28,000.00 267.00
50,000.00 515.00
$107,200.00 $1,092.00
275.00 275.00
$275.00 $275.00
1,200.00 80.00
1,250.00 75.00
900.00 75.00
650.00 75.00
650.00 75.00
1,500.00 75.00
2,000.00 150.00
$8,150.00 $605.00
18,175.00 150.00
13,275.00 75.00
8,250.00 75.00
6,108.00 75.00
8,000.00 75.00
6,875.00 75.00
3,880.71 75.00
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Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech

Mech
Mech

Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech
Mech

Plumb

Pools

Pools

Remod
Remod

Remod
Remod

Remod

10

10
10

Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical

Mechanical
Mechanical

Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical
Mechanical

Mechanical

Subtotal for Mechanical:

Plumbing

04/18/2023
04/19/2023
04/19/2023
04/19/2023
04/19/2023
04/19/2023
04/20/2023
04/21/2023
04/24/2023
04/24/2023
04/24/2023
04/26/2023
04/26/2023
04/26/2023

04/26/2023
04/26/2023

04/26/2023
04/26f2023
04/27/2023
05/01/2023
05/01/2023
05/01/2023
05/02/2023
05/03/2023
05/03/2023
05/05/2023
05/05/2023
05/05/2023
05/05/2023
05/05/2023

04/25/2023

Subtotal for Plumbing:

04/20/2023
05/02/2023

Swimming Pools

Swimming Pools

stotal for Swimming Pools:

Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair

Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair

Renovation/Repair

04/14/2023
04/17/2023

04/17/2023
04/18/2023

04/18/2023

MEC-019051
MEC-019057
MEC-019058
MEC-019059
MEC-019060
MEC-019062
MC-019063

MEC-019068
MEC-019069
MEC-019070
MEC-019071
MEC-019079
MEC-019082
MEC-019083

MEC-019085
MEC-019086

MEC-019087
MEC-019088
MEC-019092
MC-019099

MEC-019100
MEC-019101
MEC-019104
MEC-019105
MEC-019106
MEC-019112
MC-019113

MEC-019114
MEC-019115
MEC-019116

PL-018078

SP-019064
SP-019102

RDR-019041
BPM-019047

RDR-019050
RDR-019052

BPM-019053

G1 4,100.00
G1 7.952.00
G1 4,000.00
G1 5,584.00
G1 10,133.00
G1 8,875.00
G 11,800.00
G 11,970.00
Gt 8,895.00
G1 5,500.00
G1 4,878.00
G 6.404.00
G1 11,224.00
G1 15,050.00
G1 8,529.00
G1 6,700.00
Gt 15,100.00
G1 8,400.00
G1 5,230.00
G1 2,800.00
G1 10,000.00
G1 7,450.00
G1 9,477.00
G1 7,498.99
G1 3,975.00
G1 4,950.00
G1 12,999.77
G1 6.600.00
G1 7,060.00
G1 9,569.00
37 $307,386.47
G 850.00
1 $850.00

G1 29,900.00
G1 33,500.00
2 $63,400.00
Gt 19,000.00
G1 19,000.00
G1 12,000.00
G1 11,000.00
G 15,000.00

75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
150.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
150.00
150.00

75.00
75.00

150.00
75.00
75.00
75.00

150.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00
75.00

150.00
75.00
75.00
75.00

$3,300.00

75.00
$75.00

1,034.10
1,066.50
$2,100.60

186.00
196.00

123.00
114.00

150.00
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Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod
Remod

Remod

SFC
SFC
SFC

Walk
Walk

Zoning

Zoning

10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10
10

10
10
10

13
10

13
13

Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair
Renovation/Repair

Renovation/Repair

atal for Renovation/Repair:

04/25/2023
04/25/2023
04/25/2023
04/26/2023
04/27/2023
04/27/2023
04/28/2023
05/04/2023
05/04/2023
06/05/2023
05/08/2023

Single Family Constructio  04/12/2023

Single Family Constructio
Single Family Constructio

Single Family Constructio:

Walkway 04/13/2023
Walkway 05/04/2023
Subtotal for Walkway:
ZONING 0471372023
ZONING 04/20/2023
Subtotat for ZONING:
GRAND TOTAL:

04/27/2023
04/28/2023

BPM-019073
BPM-019074
BPM-018077
BPM-012084
BPM-019090
BPM-019091
BPP-019095
6P-019109

BP-019110

BPM-019111
BP-019118

BP-019034
8P-019089
BP-019096

BPM-019037
BP-019108

Zoning-019038
Zoning-019065

INSPECTIONS DEPT. FROM 04/12-5/08/23

ACTIVE NEW HOME PERMITS = 34
OTHER ACTIVE PERMITS= 327

PERMITS ISSUED OVER $30,000 = 28 (AMOUNT INCLUDED IN ACTIVE TOTAL)
SUBSTANTIAL IMPROVEMENTS OVER $100,000=5

PERMITS ISSUED WAITING PICK UP = 16
TOTAL PERMITS = 377

PERMITS IN REVIEW= 8

PERMITS SUBMITTED INCOMPLETE = 10

ZONING PERMITS ISSUED =4
CAMA PERMITS ISSUED= 10

PERMITS SERVICED FOR INSPECTIONS (FROM 4/12-5/08)= 108
TOTAL INSPECTIONS MADE= 406

G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
G1
16

G1
G1
G1

G1
G1

G1
G1

84

90,000.00
1,000.00
400,000.00
800.00
8,500.00
10,000.00
3,000.00
24,000.00
7,400.00
54,000.00
5,000.00
$679,700.00

420,000.00
630,000.00
600,000.00
$1,650,000.00

22,000.00
7,300.00
$29,300.00

0.00
50.00
$50.00

$3,146,861.47

1,135.00
80.00
3,825.00
155.00
91.50
105.00
80.00
231.00
B1.60
511.00
340.00
$7,404.10

7.747.77
9,288.60
6,469.42
$23,505.79

213.00
80.70
$203.70

50.00
50.00
$100.00

$41,935.69
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Date: May 4, 2023

To: Mayor Holden and Board of Commissioners
Town Manager-IN TURN Y/

From: Chrsty Ferguson, Assistant Town Manager

Re:  Coastal Race Productions Request-Run HB

Coastal Race Productions is requesting a banner, vendors, and a beer garden as part of the
October 7, 2023 race. These items have been allowed as part of the race for several years, but currently
require board action each year. The only change is that they are requesting to serve two beers for each
participant over age 21 instead of one at all the races the company manages. [ have spoken with the police
chief and no issues were reported with the proposed items at last year’s event.

Attachment 1: Letter from Coastal Race Productions
Attachment 2: Diagram-Proposed Beer Garden

TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH / 110 ROTHSCHILD STREET ' HOLDEN BEACH ' NORTH CAROLINA
{(910) 842-6488 / Fax (910) 842-9315 / http:'www _hbtownhall com
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RACE PRODUCTIONS

Run Holden Beach - 10/07/2023

We would like to ask for special permission for the following items for Run Holden
Beach this October 7th, 2023.
Special Requests

« Placing a banner 2 weeks prior to the event in front of Holden Beach Vacations &

Realty.
+ Hosting a beer garden and provide 2 beers per participant that is 21 and over.
* Permission for our sponsors/vendors to set up at our Finish Line Area on Race

morning.
Thank you,

Johnna Terragna - Coastal Race Productions
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Date: May 9, 2023

To: Commissioners and Mayor Holden
From: Daniel McRainey, Finance Officer
Re: American Rescue Plan Funds

This amendment is necessary to be able to move the American Rescue Pian money from Fund 11 to the
General Fund so the money can be used as revenue replacement and expended.

Please let me know if you have any questions.

FOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH 110 ROTHSCHILD STREFT HOLDEN BEACH NORTH CAROLINA
{910) 842-6488  Fax (910)842-9313  hup: www hbtownhall.com
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TOWN OF HOLDEN BEACH

ORDINANCE NO. 23-09
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE 22-14, THE REVENUES AND APPROPRIATIONS ORDINANCE FOR FISCAL YEAR
2022-2023 (AMENDMENT NO. 15)

Be it ordained by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Holden Beach, North Carolina, that Ordinance No. 22-14 appropriating
funds for fiscal year 2022-2023 be amended as follows:

REVENUES

DESCRIPTION ACCOUNT # AMOUNT ACTION

ARP FUND REIMBURSEMENT 10 211,616 INCREASE
JOTAL 211,616.00

EXPENDITURES

DESCRIPTION ACCOUNT # AMOUNT ACTION

TRANSFER TO FUND 10 11.0601.0100 211,616 INCREASE

ARP PROJECT EXPENSE 11.0601.0000 (211,616) DECREASE

STREET DRAINAGE PROJECTS 10.0570.1900 211,616 INCREASE
TOTAL 211,616.00

The Town Manager is hereby authorized to effect such administrative actions as necessary to ensure compliance with the Local
Government Fiscal Contral Act and Governmental Accounting Standards Board.

This amendment is effecttive the 16th day of May, 2023.

ATTEST:

1. Alan Holden, Mayor

Heather Finnell, Town Clerk
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